# State of (Deterrence by) Denial

Great power competition is all the rage. The 2017 National Security Strategy (NSS) and the 2018 National Defense Strategy (NDS) both argue that the United States' central challenge is the reemergence of strategic competition with revisionist powers (China and, to a considerably more limited degree, Russia).<sup>1</sup> The Commission on the National Defense Strategy for the United States (NDS Commission)—a Congressionally-mandated, independent review of the NDS—applauds "the priority the NDS places on competition with China and Russia as the central dynamic in shaping and sizing U.S. military forces and in U.S. defense strategy more broadly."<sup>2</sup> As former National Security Adviser H.R. McMaster put it: "Geopolitics are back ... with a vengeance, after this holiday from history we took in the so-called post-Cold War period."<sup>3</sup>

Great power competition can mean many things, from assuring economic reciprocity to avoiding nuclear war, but it boils down to the United States' ability to *deter* China and Russia from attacking the United States and our allies or established partners. For example, Washington does not want China to invade Taiwan, nor Russia to invade the Baltic states. Deterring China and Russia from doing such things, however, is difficult today due to the relative decrease in U.S. economic power and military capability.<sup>4</sup> The era of U.S. military dominance—when the United States could count on controlling the air, land, sea, space, and cyberspace—is over.<sup>5</sup> More capable adversaries plus declining American dominance add up to less favorable balances of power and less confident allies in key regions of the world.<sup>6</sup>

This work was authored as part of the Contributor's official duties as an Employee of the United States Government and is therefore a work of the United States Government. In accordance with 17 USC. 105, no copyright protection is available for such works under US Law. *The Washington Quarterly* • 42:2 pp. 31–45 https://doi.org/10.1080/0163660X.2019.1626687

Mike Gallagher (R-WI) represents Wisconsin's 8th District in Congress, where he is a member of the House Armed Services Committee and co-chair of the Cyberspace Solarium Commission. You can follow him on Twitter @RepGallagher.

In light of these challenges, the NDS calls for an underappreciated shift in American defense planning and execution. Rather than deterring adversaries through the promise of punishment after aggression, the NDS argues that the U.S. military must adopt a posture of deterrence by denial that focuses on denying adversary advances in the first place. Unfortunately, the Pentagon is moving slowly to implement this revolutionary change. In order to deter growing threats from revisionist great powers, policymakers must change their framework and approach defense decisions through a simple rubric: does this help or hinder a shift to deterrence by denial? Only by ruthlessly implementing this transformation can the United States secure its interests and those of its allies.

# From Punishment to Denial

The shift from punishment to denial is grounded in unfavorable changes in the balance of power in key regions of the world. As China's and Russia's relative military power grows, the chances increase that they could decide that potential gains from conquest outweigh the risks. The most dangerous scenario is if these revisionist powers pursue a *fait accompli* strategy, whereby they rapidly seize territory and create anti-access area denial (A2/AD) facts on the ground.<sup>7</sup> In a *fait accompli* strategy, the attacker moves "in a way that forces the defender's counterpunch to have to be so costly and risky as to seem not worth the benefit of reversing it."<sup>8</sup> If the attacker can fight successfully or achieve its objective without taking grievous action, then it forces the defender to consider taking costly action to reverse the gains, and the defender may not have the time nor the spine to respond effectively.

These high-stakes gambits would be particularly effective against what most people associate with deterrence: punishment. Under deterrence by punishment, the United States threatens to respond to adversary aggression through the promise of punishment so painful that the attacker will recognize the cost of achieving their goal exceeds the value of the goal itself. Yet, given growing Chinese and Russian capabilities and the looming costs of a great power conflict, punishment may be unappealing for American policymakers. Under these circumstances, adversaries may conclude American deterrence is not credible—particularly if punishment would require the United States to escalate to the nuclear level.<sup>9</sup>

In contrast, the NSS and NDS signal a reemphasis on conventional deterrence by *denial*. Rather than threatening to respond to aggression after the fact, deterrence by denial seeks to deny, degrade, or delay the aggression in near real time. Denial capabilities—normally associated with conventional and subconventional ground, sea, and air capabilities as opposed to strategic nuclear capabilities—deter by influencing an attacker's "estimate of the probability of gaining his objective."<sup>10</sup> If successfully implemented, deterrence by denial convinces the attacker that their goals are unachievable through aggression.

The credibility of either form of deterrence lies in the mind of the target. During the Cold War, for example, the Soviet Union may have believed the United States could not prevent them from taking Western Europe (deterrence by denial), but they also likely believed the United States could and, at least under President Dwight Eisenhower, would destroy a good part of Russia if they tried (deterrence by punishment). In this case, deterrence by punishment was the more credible option.<sup>11</sup>

Deterrence by denial, however, is the preferable option for the present day because it guards against deterrence failures and minimizes reliance on nuclear retaliation. As Glenn Synder, a pioneer in the study of deterrence, argued in 1961, denial may be the more credible option—"*if* the deterrer has strong denial forces" [emphasis added]—because a "denial response is more likely than a reprisal action to promise a rational means of *defense* in case deterrence fails."<sup>12</sup> There are reasons to believe Snyder's argument is even more relevant today because the fear of nuclear weapon use, so prevalent in the Cold War, has faded, but the fear of nonnuclear conflict has increased in this age of precision-guided munitions and cyberattack capabilities.<sup>13</sup> In other words, no aggressor would question the United States' capability to dole out punishment at the nuclear level, but whether a U.S. president would be willing to launch nuclear weapons is still an open question. Relying on punishment also puts the onus of escalation on the United States, with all the attendant international opprobrium, while denial shifts the burden of escalation on U.S. adversaries.

Therefore, the United States is better off blocking (i.e. denying) aggression at the conventional and subconventional level than by threatening to escalate to nuclear Armageddon. For deterrence by denial to work, however, the defender needs strong denial forces. This means the defender needs to understand where the attacker is seeking to strike.<sup>14</sup> After all, how can the defender deny the attacker his objective if the defender does not know what the aggressor wants? Denial implies the defender can identify the battlefield before the battle begins, and posture forces and resources so as to detect aggression quickly enough to do something about it. This is similar to the U.S. strategy of strongpoint defense (defending only the vital industrial-military centers) during the Cold War, as opposed to perimeter defense which sought to resist all Soviet advances. The defender also needs a sense of what strategy the attacker intends to employ.<sup>15</sup>

Fortunately, our adversaries have not been subtle about their intentions. China intends to unify Taiwan with the mainland, by force if necessary, and dominate the First Island Chain (FIC), the strategically vital chain of islands off the Asian mainland running from Japan to the South China Sea.<sup>16</sup> As the General

Secretary of the Chinese Communist Party (CCP), Xi Jinping, recently stated: "The motherland must be reunified ... [this is] the inevitable requirement of the great rejuvenation of the Chinese nation in the new era."<sup>17</sup> The Pacific Ocean may be big enough for China and America, as General Secretary Xi also likes to say, but Taiwan and the FIC are not.<sup>18</sup> When it comes to Russia, the Kremlin "has violated the borders of nearby nations and pursues veto power over the economic, diplomatic, and security decisions of its neighbors."<sup>19</sup> Russia intends to maintain control over Crimea and consolidate its gains in Eastern Ukraine, while threatening the unity of the NATO alliance and the sovereignty of the Baltics.<sup>20</sup>

# **Denying Reality**

This understanding of Chinese and Russian intent begs three questions: First, does the United States have the forces necessary to deny China the ability to conquer Taiwan and dominate the FIC? Second, does the United States have the forces necessary to deny Russia the ability to seize and hold the Baltics and destabilize NATO? These may be the most dangerous courses of action for China and Russia rather than their most likely courses of action, but they are the best to plan against, because they are the most stressing plausible cases. They become more plausible the more the conventional and subconventional balance of power shifts in China's and Russia's favor. If China or Russia think they can seize and hold Taiwan or the Baltics at a reasonable cost, they are more likely to consider it. Both these questions are bound up with a third and more fundamental question: does the United States have the forces necessary to implement the NDS and conduct deterrence by denial vis-à-vis China and Russia?

Those answering yes to any of these three questions are in a state of denial. The balance seems to be shifting against the United States, and if the shift is not arrested, the country will confront an unpleasant choice to escalate to nuclear options or back down in the face of a *fait accompli*. In Taiwan, since the United States last effectively denied China during the 1996 Third Taiwan Strait Crisis (when President Clinton deployed a carrier battle group near Taiwan in response to China threatening Taiwan's upcoming and first presidential elections, humiliating the Chinese Communist Party in the process), the balance of power has shifted dramatically, calling into question the United States' ability to help Taiwan effectively defend itself.<sup>21</sup> In the Baltics, recent wargaming reveals Russia could rapidly defeat NATO and reach Riga and Tallinn in less than 60 hours.<sup>22</sup> In terms of overall regional prioritization, despite the NDS identifying China as the pacing threat, the Pentagon is still devoting considerable resources to the Middle East.<sup>23</sup>

It may be too early to tell, but the most troubling finding of the NDS Commission is not that the United States is spending too little on defense, though it is, but rather that the Pentagon lacks operational art. Operational art is the ability to translate strategic or political goals into tactical action, or "the use of military forces to achieve strategic goals through the design, organization, integration, and conduct of strategies, campaigns, major operations, and battles."<sup>24</sup> According to the NDS Commission, key DOD concepts like dynamic force employment "lack underlying analytics and maturity. For instance, the strategy does not explain the Department's thinking on how the United States will deter threats in a second theater of operations ... Although the NDS states that deterring adversaries is a key objective, there was little consensus among DOD leaders with whom we interacted on what deterrence means in practice, how escalation dynamics might play out, and *what it will cost to deter effectively*."<sup>25</sup> [Emphasis added.]

The Department of Defense (DOD) does not have enough money, but it will never have enough if the Pentagon does not spend it correctly, *especially* when dealing with a massive power like China. DOD's biggest problem is that it does not have the conceptual framework needed to ensure defense spending produces a denial capability. If the Pentagon cannot articulate how it intends to conduct deterrence by denial—which is likely a more difficult task for the Pentagon than deterrence by punishment<sup>26</sup>—then it will be harder to make the political case to fund the military at higher levels. Without more mature concepts, the Pentagon will also have trouble prioritizing as well as managing inter-service rivalry.

Operating in a denial paradigm, once DOD figures out what the enemy intends to do, it should be able to select which strongpoints to defend and determine which services and combat units are best suited to the task of denial. Another way of thinking about this is that the Pentagon needs to articulate how the United States can invest as much "tooth" as possible in what the NDS calls the "contact" and "blunt layers" of the Pentagon's Global Operating Model. The contact layer is where the U.S. military can "compete more effectively below the level of armed conflict" and the blunt layer is designed to "delay, degrade, or deny adversary aggression." If the contact force is the beat cop patrolling the world's oceans and contested territories, keeping a watchful eye out for aggression, the blunt force is the SWAT team ready to provide rapid backup and firepower close to the scene of violence. In contrast, the "surge" and "homeland" layers are designed to "surge war-winning forces and manage conflict escalation; and defend the U.S. homeland."27 Although historically American power projection has trended toward large numbers of U.S.-based forces deployed from the surge and homeland layers, such as during the run up to the Gulf War, the blunt and contact layers are where most of the action should take place in a denial paradigm. Under denial, the goal is to confine the action and manage escalation below the level of outright conflict, and if war breaks out, deny the opponent the ability to affect the *fait accompli*. For example, forces forward-deployed in the FIC should be able to deny China the ability to invade Taiwan rather than waiting for ships surged from San Diego to arrive and respond. Near-term defense investments should thus prioritize services and systems operating on the contact and blunt layers and operating under clear concepts for deterrence by denial.

This does not seem to be happening. Congress grew defense spending in FY18-FY19 by some \$165 billion, but Congress had to impose these increases on DOD after an initial paltry request from the Pentagon. This defense "rebuild" money has largely been spent on restoring readiness rather than adding force structure. Armed with the NDS, acting Secretary of Defense Patrick Shanahan promised the FY20 budget would be a "masterpiece."<sup>28</sup> His masterpiece has now arrived to the tune of \$750 billion dollars, which almost satisfies the bare minimum of 3 percent real budget growth recommended by the NDS Commission.

The budget, however, contains a fatal flaw. The budget keeps base defense spending at the \$576 billion Budget Control Act (BCA) cap level, while putting \$174 billion into Overseas Contingency Operations (OCO), nearly \$100 billion of which is explicitly marked as base budget requirements.<sup>29</sup> Practically speaking, during forthcoming budget deal negotiations, this means any defense spending above the BCA number but below the budget request will be framed as an "increase" rather than a cut. This will make it difficult for Congressional defense hawks to negotiate a path to the \$750 billion figure. As ugly as the OCO gimmick is, things actually get worse when looking beyond FY20. Under the Pentagon's plan, defense spending would actually go down by \$4 billion in FY21 before slowly starting to grow in the outyears.<sup>30</sup> To put things in context, from FY20-22, this budget path underfunds the DOD by \$73 billion compared to the plan set out by Senator John McCain at the start of 2017.<sup>31</sup>

Consider the Navy. The Navy is arguably the priority force in the most important theater of operations: Indo-Pacific Command. The Navy-Marine Corps team plays a unique role in conducting deterrence by denial, particularly in the contact layer.<sup>32</sup> Yet, the Navy's FY20 shipbuilding budget represents an overall decrease of 1.5 percent from the previous year. While the Navy submitted a 30-Year Shipbuilding Plan along with its budget that reached 355 ships for the first time in more than two decades, much of this growth happens in the outyears—the Pentagon's version of "the check is in the mail." Despite reaching 355 ships roughly 20 years faster than the FY19 shipbuilding plan, the new document only adds one additional ship over its first five years compared to last year's plan.<sup>33</sup> Even worse, as retired Naval officer Bryan McGrath has argued, three years into the Trump administration, the Navy's projection for its fleet size in FY23 is 314 ships—only five more than the Obama administration's FY23 goal during its final shipbuilding plan, a less than 2 percent increase.<sup>34</sup> As the People's Liberation Army Navy (PLAN) steadily pursues its plan of building 450 surface ships and 99 submarines by 2030, persistently reassuring allies and partners in the world's most contested maritime regions will become more difficult and require more U.S. ships. The Navy is growing, but not with the necessary sense of urgency.<sup>35</sup>

The Navy is not only crucial to the NDS' vision of the contact layer, it also plays a key role in the blunt layer. In particular, the Navy's aircraft carriers can emerge from over the horizon and decisively shift the military balance of power in a given theater of operations. Yet, the Navy's original FY20 budget request sought to retire the U.S.S. *Harry S. Truman* two decades early. The *Truman's* retirement would have shrunk the U.S. aircraft carrier force from 11 to 10 and failed to meet Congress and President Donald Trump's goal of maintaining 12 aircraft carriers.<sup>36</sup> The Navy argued retiring the *Truman* early was consistent with the NDS in that it would allow the Navy to free up resources to increase investments in next generation munitions and technologies. Yet these technologies will need platforms like carriers from which to be deployed.

While the Trump administration reversed the Navy's decision after encountering significant political pressure, the *Truman* incident demonstrates the Navy has not made a consistent case for carriers as integral to deterrence by denial, particularly in the blunt layer. After all, the challenges faced by aircraft carriers today are less about the carrier itself and more about the currently limited range of its airwing. The solution to the increasing range of anti-carrier missiles is to develop long-range manned and unmanned carrier-based aircraft. These aircraft must be able to both strike targets at sufficient distance to keep carriers shielded and provide ready combat power in the blunt layer to support the forward contact layer. Unfortunately, despite growing adversary capabilities, the Navy has proven resistant to developing unmanned long-range strike platforms to replace at least a portion of its manned fighter aircraft with more limited range.<sup>37</sup>

Another example of how the services are failing to adapt to the NDS is sealift and airlift capacity. Though denying China along the FIC will require more forward-based logistics and forward-deployed ground forces, sealift and airlift are vital to supporting forward-based and forward-deployed forces in key theaters in the contact and blunt layers. It is hard for a defender to deter an adversary that believes the defender cannot sustain a fight. In the absence of regular resupply and reinforcement, forces in theater will eventually be cut off and isolated in the event of a conflict. At the same time, unlike recent conflicts that have allowed the United States to concentrate logistical efforts well in advance of the start of hostilities, a great power conflict may start with comparatively little warning—putting additional strain on the logistics force as the United States scrambles to react. In light of these strategic changes, it stands to reason that sea and airlift requirements would increase in order to enable a forward-postured deterrence by denial strategy. Yet the Pentagon's requirements for strategic airlift, DOD-controlled sealift, and aerial refueling tankers have all remained constant since 2013. DOD's requirement for commercial sealift (in the form of voluntary intermodal sealift agreements and allied capacity) has actually decreased from 4.5 million square feet of roll on/roll off capacity in 2013 to 3.9 million in 2019.<sup>38</sup>

## **Returning to Reality**

In light of this challenge, defense hawks are right to suggest that the United States needs to sustain increases in defense spending over the next decade, but the problem runs deeper. Total defense spending is a secondary question. The first and more important question is whether the Pentagon is spending money on the right things. Thus far, systems geared toward deterrence by punishment in the surge and homeland layers, particularly nuclear weapons, have dominated the FY20 defense debate. These are important, but implementing the NDS will require a greater near-term focus on fielding denial capabilities for the blunt and contact layers in the FIC and the Baltics. If the military cannot conduct deterrence by denial in the global strongpoints, then it cannot implement the NDS. If the military cannot conduct deterrence by denial, it will instead be compelled to consider unpalatable options such as nuclear punishment or defeat when faced with a *fait accompli*.

Therefore, rather than arguing for buying more of everything, lawmakers must first ask: how will this weapon system allow the United States to deny China the ability to dominate the South China Sea or invade Taiwan, or deny Russia the ability to invade the Baltics? This also means the DOD must rethink traditional definitions of "readiness," moving beyond measuring plane parts and days at sea toward more useful metrics such as U.S. and allied lethality in the blunt and contact layers, or surge capacity within the defense industrial base.<sup>39</sup> Since deterrence by denial ultimately rests on the defender's ability to defeat the enemy's invasion, appropriate metrics would also assess the rate at which U.S. and allied forces can damage, destroy, delay, and disrupt the attacking force. In other words, planners must ask the question: are U.S. forces ready to find, identify, target, and kill key elements of the attacking force?<sup>40</sup> These metrics must be framed within the context of new, innovative and effective operational concepts. Ultimately, the only measure of readiness that matters is whether the military is ready to implement the NDS. More specifically, policymakers must ask whether the military is ready to conduct deterrence by denial against China and Russia.

The good news is that DOD does not have to start from scratch to find the concepts necessary to connect the goals of the NDS to the actual things it should spend money on to connect ends and means. For example, defense analyst Andrew Krepinevich, in his concept of "archipelagic defense," shows with specificity how denial can be done in the FIC and at what cost.<sup>41</sup> A congressionally-mandated review of the Navy conducted by the Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments in 2017 provided a detailed plan for restructuring the entire fleet in order to enhance deterrence by denial.<sup>42</sup> A group of young, warriorscholar Marine and Navy officers is challenging their services to rethink fundamental planning and procurement assumptions, such as the Marine Corps' focus on conducting the two traditional Marine Expeditionary Brigade joint forcible entry operations.<sup>43</sup>

The Trump administration's recent decision to pull out of the Intermediate Range Nuclear Forces (INF) Treaty also opens up new possibilities. Currently, China's large INF-noncompliant missile force gives the People's Liberation Army (PLA) the ability to inflict prompt destruction at extended ranges and thereby use its strategic depth to great advantage.<sup>44</sup> Freed from INF restrictions, the United States can redress this imbalance by deploying conventional missile systems such as the Long-Range Anti-Ship Missile (LRASM) at formerly INF-noncompliant ranges, dispersed in combat units throughout the FIC.<sup>45</sup> Consider that a current Marine artillery regiment equipped with M777 howitzers has an effective range of just under 20 miles (upgrades may soon double this to 40 miles). Deployed from locations like Okinawa, such range limitations make this artillery functionally useless when it comes to deterrence by denial. Far more useful would be transforming at least parts of Marine artillery regiments with intermediate-range conventional missiles to be able to move constantly, holding a greater number of Chinese targets at risk, and complicating enemy targeting.<sup>46</sup>

While Guam, as a U.S. territory, would be a logical first deployment for the Pentagon to begin fielding these weapons, placing them on foreign soil may be easier than many imagine. For example, Japan already allows the United States to store Tomahawk and Joint Air-to-Surface Standoff Missiles (JASSMs) for use with forward-deployed forces.<sup>47</sup> The Japanese government already allows the Marines to forward-deploy and train with the Marine Corps' High Mobility Artillery Rocket System (HIMARS) at bases such as Camp Fuji.<sup>48</sup> In other words, fielding INF-noncompliant capabilities on allied territory is possible and strategically valuable. This will take time, but it is critical that the U.S. military start working through these steps now, with a sense of urgency. The Marine Corp's emerging Expeditionary Advanced Base Operations (EABO) concept is a good start, but it needs to go further and focus on how to put capabilities in place persistently rather than moving them in place *after* a crisis begins.

Another potential step that prioritizes forward presence and distributed lethality would be employing capabilities like LRASM on smaller ships, both manned and unmanned.<sup>49</sup> These small and highly maneuverable combatants could play a key role loitering near strategic chokepoints and conducting sea denial. A greater number of smaller ships would also create more command opportunities for junior officers. This would enhance the United States' greatest competitive advantage over China and Russia: the quality of our service members. American service members benefit from an innovative and adaptive culture that empowers individuals and delegates authority. As Air Force Lieutenant Colonel David Blair has argued, these advantages give rise to the ability to adapt more readily to unfamiliar environments. The result, as Blair puts it, is that "A Generals' war belongs to the Chinese General Staff, but a Captains' war, or even better, a Sergeants' war belongs to us."<sup>50</sup> The United States can thus outcompete China and Russia by devolving authority and lethality to the lowest possible levels, and relying on superior training and improvisational skills to thrive in chaotic environments.<sup>51</sup> Despite the focus on the technological side of today's great power competition, what may prove decisive is the ability to survive when cut off from technology.

### Holding the Line

Former Defense Secretary and NDS architect Jim Mattis repeatedly said when arguing for more defense spending that "America can afford survival."<sup>52</sup> He was right. On the current course, however, survival is all the United States will get —survival combined with a corresponding surrender of its primacy.<sup>53</sup>

In order to restore U.S. primacy and win in a world of great power competition with two revisionist great power rivals, the United States must deter China and Russia by fielding conventional and subconventional capabilities specifically designed to deny them their objectives if they choose the course of aggression. In other words, the U.S. military must implement the NDS. Acting Secretary of Defense Patrick Shanahan recently testified to Congress that implementing the NDS is the Pentagon's "most critical mission."<sup>54</sup> Until DOD effectuates the shift toward deterrence by denial with greater alacrity and conceptual creativity, it will fail to accomplish that mission.

It will not be enough to fix the readiness crisis or rebuild the military in its past image. The NSS and NDS are calling for a reorientation of how, where, and in what priority the United States projects military power. Therefore, the United States not only needs a larger military, it also needs a larger *and different kind* of military, one better suited to the specific purpose of conducting deterrence by denial. This in turn requires new operational concepts, new readiness metrics, and new lethal capabilities from our allies and partners, not just more of the same. This secondary effect of great power competition may be a great competition for power within the Pentagon, but funneling more funds into the status quo will result in failure. Figuring out and funding deterrence by denial in the strongpoints is the only path to success. For those who think this is too radical, too hard, or too incongruous with political realities, consider that the NSS and NDS are still fundamentally defensive strategies.<sup>55</sup> Enemies of the United States want to upend the status quo by taking territory and destroying its alliance structure. The United States merely seeks to maintain its position of primacy, sustain its alliance structure, and preserve favorable balances of power in key regions of the world. This is not to say the task ahead is easy, but it is simple: hold the line.

### Notes

- U.S. Department of Defense, "Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy of the United States of America," 2018, https://dod.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/ 2018-National-Defense-Strategy-Summary.pdf, 2.
- National Defense Strategy Commission, "Providing for the Common Defense: The Assessment and Recommendations of the National Defense Strategy Commission," https://www.usip.org/index.php/publications/2018/11/providing-common-defense, 18.
- Uri Friedman, "The World According to H.R. McMaster," *The Atlantic*, January 9, 2018, https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2018/01/hr-mcmaster-trump-northkorea/549341/.
- 4. See Andrew F. Krepinevich, Jr., "The Eroding Balance of Terror: The Decline of Deterrence," *Foreign Affairs* 98, no. 1 (January/February 2019), 63–64; also "This Week' Transcript 8-13-17: Lt. Gen. H.R. McMaster, Anthony Scaramucci," ABC News, August 13, 2017, https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/week-transcript-13-17-lt-gen-mcmaster-anthony/story?id=49177024; and Donald Trump, "National Security Strategy of the United States of America," December 2019, 27 https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/NSS-Final-12-18-2017-0905.pdf.
- 5. See David Ochmanek, "Restoring the Power Projection Capabilities of the U.S. Armed Forces," Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2018, https://www.rand.org/pubs/perspectives/PE260.html, 4, as well as Ochmanek, "Wisdom and Will: American Military Strategy in the Indo-Pacific," *The United States Studies Center*, November 2018, https://www.ussc.edu.au/analysis/american-military-strategy-in-the-indo-pacific, 6; Elbridge Colby and Jonathan F. Solomon, "Avoiding Becoming a Paper Tiger," *National Defense University Press*, JFQ 82, 3<sup>rd</sup> Quarter 2016, http://www.css.ethz.ch/en/services/digital-library/articles/article.html/f3df50af-b345-45ab-afc9-2761716f459f/pdf, 25.
- National Defense Strategy Commission Report, vi; Robert D. Kaplan, "A New Cold War Has Begun," Foreign Policy, January 7, 2019. Jacob J. Grygiel and A. Wess Mitchell, The Unquiet Frontier: Rising Rivals, Vulnerable Allies, and the Crisis of American Power (Princeton; Oxford: Princeton University Press, 2016), 78–79.
- For more on A2/AD and its critics see: Luis Simon, "Demystifying the A2/AD Buzz," War on the Rocks, January 4, 2017, https://warontherocks.com/2017/01/demystifying-the-a2adbuzz/.
- Elbridge Colby, "Against the Great Powers: Reflections on Balancing Nuclear and Conventional Power," *Texas National Security Review* 2, no. 1 (November 27, 2018), https://tnsr.org/2018/11/against-the-great-powers-reflections-on-balancing-nuclear-and-conventional-power/.

- Bryan Clark, et al., "Regaining the High Ground at Sea: Transforming the U.S. Navy's Carrier Air Wing for Great Power Competition," *Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments*, 2018, https://csbaonline.org/uploads/documents/CVW\_Report\_Web\_1.pdf, 12.
- Glenn H. Snyder, Deterrence and Defense: Toward a Theory of National Security (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1961), 14–15. See also Paul Huth, Extended Deterrence and the Prevention of War (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 1991), 71–76.
- 11. I would like to thank Andrew Krepinevich for suggesting this point.
- Snyder, Deterrence and Defense, 15. See also Colby, "Avoiding Becoming a Paper Tiger,"
  Also see Jonathon Shimshoni, Israeli and Conventional Deterrence: Border Warfare From 1953 to 1970 (Cornell University Press, Ithaca, NY, 1988), 15.
- 13. Kaplan, "A New Cold War Has Begun."
- 14. Shimshoni, 212–213
- 15. See John Mearsheimer, *Conventional Deterrence*, (Ithaca, New York: Cornell University Press, 1983), 30, 63
- U.S. Department of Defense, "Assessment on U.S Defense Implications of China's Expanding Global Access," December 2018, https://media.defense.gov/2019/Jan/14/ 2002079292/-1/-1/1/EXPANDING-GLOBAL-ACCESS-REPORT-FINAL.PDF, 19–20.
- 17. Xi mentioned the word "unification" 46 times in his 4237 Chinese characters January 2 speech on Taiwan—more than once in every 100 characters. "Highlights of Xi's Speech at Taiwan Message Anniversary Event," China Daily, January 1, 2019, http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201901/02/WS5c2c1ad2a310d91214052069\_3.html, and Open Source Center translation of Chinese-language text of the speech, "习近平:为实现民族 伟大复兴 推进祖国和平统一而共同奋斗——在《告台湾同胞书》发表40周年纪念 会上的讲话," ["Struggling for the Great Rejuvenation of the Nation and Promoting the Peaceful Reunification of the Motherland——A Speech at the Commemoration of the 40th Anniversary of the Compilation of the Taiwan Compatriots"], Xinhua, January 2, 2019, http://www.xinhuanet.com/politics/leaders/2019-01/02/c\_1123937757.htm.
- The White House, "Remarks by President Trump and President Xi of China in Joint Press Statement," November 9, 2017, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/remarkspresident-trump-president-xi-china-joint-press-statement-beijing-china/.
- 19. U.S. Department of Defense, "Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy of the United States of America," 1.
- Alexander Cooley, "Whose Rules, Whose Sphere? Russian Governance and Influence in Post-Soviet States," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, June 30, 2017, https:// carnegieendowment.org/2017/06/30/whose-rules-whose-sphere-russian-governance-andinfluence-in-post-soviet-states-pub-71403. See also David A. Shlapak and Michael Johnson, "Reinforcing Deterrence on NATO's Eastern Flank: Wargaming the Defense of the Baltics," RAND Corporation, 2016, https://www.rand.org/pubs/research\_reports/ RR1253.html; Director of National Intelligence Dan Coats, "Annual Threat Assessment Opening Statement," January 29, 2019, https://www.dni.gov/files/documents/Newsroom/ Testimonies/2019-01-29-ATA-Opening-Statement\_Final.pdf; and Rachel Cohen and Andrew Radin, "Russia's Hostile Measures in Europe," RAND Corporation, 2019, https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/research\_reports/RR1700/RR1793/RAND\_ RR1793.pdf, 11–12.
- J. Michael Cole, "The Third Taiwan Strait Crisis: The Forgotten Showdown Between China and America," *The National Interest*, March 10, 2017, https://nationalinterest.org/ feature/the-third-taiwan-strait-crisis-the-forgotten-showdown-19742; A 2009 Rand

Corporation study of the military balance across the Taiwan Strait suggested a much different outcome if another crisis breaks out: David A. Shlapak et al., "A Question of Balance: Political Context and Military Aspects of the China-Taiwan Dispute," *RAND Corporation*, 2009, https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/monographs/2009/RAND\_MG888. pdf, 139–140. See also, Eric Heginbotham, "The US-China Military Scorecard: Forces, Geography, and the Evolving Balance of Power 1996-2017," *RAND Corporation*, 2015, https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/research\_reports/RR300/RR392/RAND\_ RR392.pdf. Eric Edelman, et al., "Providing for the Common Defense: The Assessment and Recommendations of the National Defense Strategy Commissions," Washington, DC: *United States Institute of Peace*, November 2018, https://www.usip.org/sites/default/ files/2018-11/providing-for-the-common-defense.pdf, 15. Also see Colby, "Against the Great Powers."

- 22. Shlapak, "Reinforcing Deterrence on NATO's Eastern Flank."
- 23. Acting Secretary of Defense Patrick Shanahan promised the FY20 budget would focus on "China, China, China." Ryan Browne, "New Acting Secretary of Defense Tells Pentagon 'To Remember China, China, China," CNN News, January 2, 2019, https://www.cnn. com/2019/01/02/politics/shanahan-pentagon-first-day-china/index.html. To see that this is not happening, see Eric Sayers, "Assessing America's Indo-Pacific Budget Shortfall," War on the Rocks, November 15, 2018, https://warontherocks.com/2018/11/assessing-americas-indo-pacific-budget-shortfall/; and Ochmanek, "Wisdom and Will," 8–9.
- 24. "Overview of Operational Art: Briefing Script," Air University, U.S. Air Force, http:// www.au.af.mil/au/awc/awcgate/opart/opart-jrm.htm.
- 25. Eric Edelman, "Providing for the Common Defense," 21.
- A. Wess Mitchell, "The Case for Deterrence by Denial," *The American Interest*, August 12, 2015, https://www.the-american-interest.com/2015/08/12/the-case-for-deterrence-by-denial/.
- 27. NDS, 7.
- Patrick M. Shanahan, "Press Gaggle by Deputy Secretary Shanahan," United States Department of Defense, November 15, 2018), https://dod.defense.gov/News/Transcripts/ Transcript-View/Article/1692090/press-gaggle-by-deputy-secretary-shanahan/.
- See Kori Schake, "Trump's Budget Harms National Security," *The Atlantic*, March 13, 2019, https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2019/03/trumps-budget-harms-national-security/ 584716/, and Susanna V. Blume and Christopher Dougherty, "What To Expect When You're Expecting A Defense Budget Masterpiece," *War on the Rocks*, March 8, 2019, https://warontherocks.com/2019/03/what-to-expect-when-youre-expecting-a-defensebudget-masterpiece/.
- "Budget of the U.S. Government, Fiscal Year 2020, Table 29-1 Policy Net Outlays By Function, Category, and Program," U.S Government Publishing Office, 2019, https:// www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/BUDGET-2020-PER/pdf/BUDGET-2020-PER-7-5-1.pdf.
- John McCain, "Restoring American Power," Senate Armed Services Committee, January 16, 2017, https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/3892268-McCain-Restoring-American-Power.html.
- 32. Bryan Clark, et al., "Restoring American Seapower: A New Fleet Architecture For the United States Navy," Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments, 2017, https://csbaonline.org/uploads/documents/CSBA6224-Fleet\_Architecture\_Study\_WEB.pdf, 16. See also, MITRE Corporation "Navy Future Fleet Platform Architecture Study," https://apps.dtic.mil/dtic/tr/fulltext/u2/1026948.pdf; Kaplan, The Revenge of Geography, (New York: Penguin Press, September 10, 2013), 103; Richard V. Spencer, "Statement

of Honorable Richard V. Spencer Secretary of the Navy Before the Senate Armed Services Committee on Fiscal Year 2019 Department of the Navy Budget," (Senate Armed Services Committee, April 19, 2018), https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/ Spencer\_04-19-18.pdf; and Colby, "Testimony Before the Senate Armed Services Committee Hearing on Implementation of the National Defense Strategy," 8.

- 33. "Report to Congress on the Annual Long-Range Plan for Construction of Naval Vessels for Fiscal Year 2019," Washington, DC: Office of the Chief of Naval Operations, February 2018, https://www.secnav.navy.mil/fmc/fmb/Documents/19pres/LONGRANGE\_SHIP\_PLAN.pdf; "FY 2020 U.S. Navy 30-Year Shipbuilding Plan," USNI News, March 21, 2019, https://news.usni.org/2019/03/21/fy-2020-u-s-navy-30-year-shipbuilding-plan.
- I would like to thank Bryan McGrath for suggesting this point. United States Navy, FY 2019 Shipbuilding Plan; United States Navy, FY 2020 Shipbuilding Plan.
- 35. James E. Fanell, "China's Global Naval Strategy and Expanding Force Structure: Pathway to Hegemony," *Naval War College Review* 72, no. 1 (Winter 2019): 11–55.
- Hugh Hewitt, "Who Is Mothballing a U.S. Carrier? And Why?," Washington Post, March 4, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2019/03/05/who-is-mothballing-uscarrier-why/?utm\_term=.290201e4e07a.
- Jerry Hendrix, "Retreat from Range: The Rise and Fall of Carrier Aviation," Center for a New American Security, October 2015, https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/194448/CNASReport-CarrierAirWing-151016.pdf.
- United States Transportation Command, "Mobility Capabilities and Requirements Study (MCRS) 2018," Air Force Magazine, February 8, 2019, http://www.airforcemag.com/ DocumentFile/Documents/2019/MobilityCapabilitiesRequirementsStudy2018.pdf.
- Russell Rumbaugh, "Defining Readiness: Background and Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service, June 14, 2017, https://fas.org/sgp/crs/natsec/R44867.pdf.
- 40. I would like to thank David Ochmanek for suggesting this point.
- Andrew F. Krepinevich, Jr., "Archipelagic Defense: The Japan-U.S. Alliance and Preserving Peace and Stability in the Western Pacific," *The Sasakawa Peace Foundation*, August 2017, https://www.spf.org/jpus-j/img/investigation/SPF\_20170810\_03.pdf.
- 42. Clark et al, "Restoring American Seapower," 44.
- 43. Scott Cuomo, et al., "Not Yet Openly at War, But Still Mostly at Peace: The Marine Corps' Roles and Missions in and around Key Maritime Terrain," *War on the Rocks*, October 23, 2018, https://warontherocks.com/2018/10/not-yet-openly-at-war-but-still-mostly-at-peace-the-marine-corps-roles-and-missions-in-and-around-key-maritime-terrain/; Scott Cuomo, et al., "How the Marines Will Help the U.S. Navy and America's Allies Win the Great Indo-Pacific War of 2025," *War on the Rocks*, September 26, 2018, https://warontherocks.com/2018/09/how-the-marines-will-help-the-u-s-navy-and-americas-allies-win-the-great-indo-pacific-war-of-2025/.
- Jacob Stokes, "China's Missile Program and U.S. Withdrawal from the Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces (INF) Treaty," U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission – Staff Research Report, February 4, 2019, https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/ files/Research/China%20and%20INF\_0.pdf.
- Scott A. Cuomo, "China's Missile Program and U.S. Withdrawal from the Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces (INF) Treaty," *Texas National Security Review* 2, no. 1 (November 2018), https://tnsr.org/2018/11/its-time-to-make-a-new-deal-solving-the-inf-treatysstrategic-liabilities-to-achieve-u-s-security-goals-in-asia/; Stokes, "China's Missile

Program and Potential U.S. Withdrawal from the Intermediate Nuclear Forces (INF) Treaty," 6.

- 46. See the Marine Corp's evolving concept for Expeditionary Advance Base Operations. Megan Eckstein, "Marines Want to Field a Long-Range Anti-Ship Missile 'As Fast As Possible," USNI News, February 19, 2019, https://news.usni.org/2019/02/19/marineswant-field-long-range-anti-ship-missile-fast-possible.
- 47. Michael R. Gordon and Courtney McBride, "U.S. to Suspend Obligations under 1987 Nuclear Treaty with Russia," Wall Street Journal, February 1, 2019, https://www.wsj.com/ articles/u-s-to-suspend-obligations-under-1987-nuclear-treaty-with-russia-11549028592? mod=cx\_picks&cx\_navSource=cx\_picks&cx\_tag=video&cx\_artPos=4.
- Matthew M. Burke and Aya Ichihashi, "US Military Planning Its First-Ever Missile Test around Okinawa, Report Says," *Stars and Stripes*, January 14, 2019, "Sierra Battery Rehearses for Fuji HIMARS," *Defense Visual Information Distribution Service*, January 1, 2019, https:// www.stripes.com/us-military-planning-its-first-ever-missile-test-around-okinawa-report-says-1.564326.
- 49. "Lockheed Martin Studying Integration of LRASM Anti-Ship Missile on USV Platforms," SNA 2018 Show Daily News, Navy Recognition, January 22, 2018, http://www. navyrecognition.com/index.php/news/naval-exhibitions/2018/sna-2018/5877-lockheedmartin-studying-integration-of-lrasm-anti-ship-missile-on-usv-platforms.html.
- 50. See Air Force LtCol David Blair in an unpublished paper titled, "The Chaos Imperative: Reclaiming America's Comparative Advantage in Complex Collaborative Warfighting." Also see Graham Allison, Destined for War: Can America Escape the Thucydides Trap? (New York: First Mariner Books, 2017), 137–139, 142.
- U.S. Marine Corps, Warfighting, (Washington, D.C.: Department of the Navy, 1997), https://www.marines.mil/Portals/59/Publications/MCDP%201%20Warfighting.pdf, 10–11.
- Secretary of Defense James Mattis, "Secretary of Defense Jim Mattis House Armed Services Committee Written Statement for the Record," February 6, 2018, https://docs.house.gov/ meetings/AS/AS00/20180206/106833/HHRG-115-AS00-Wstate-MattisJ-20180206.pdf, 1.
- David Ochmanek, et al., "U.S. Military Capabilities and Forces for a Dangerous World: Rethinking the U.S. Approach to Force Planning," Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2017, xii.
- Patrick Shanahan, Written Statement for the Record, House Armed Services Committee, March 26, 2019, https://armedservices.house.gov/\_cache/files/5/f/5fc93125-5cbc-4f1f-b630-9aba61a01a69/C4273A8E7D721F62BAA72B57D811880D.2019-03-26—shanahan-hascwritten-testimony—final.pdf, 2.
- 55. See Colby, TNSR, and Colby, SASC, 4. See also David Ochmanek, "Restoring U.S. Power Projection Capabilities: Responding to the 2018 National Defense Strategy," 2–3.